BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS AND SAFETY
CITY OF NOBLESVILLE

JULY 13, 2010
The Board of Public Works and Safety met in regular session on Tuesday, July 13, 2010.  Mayor Ditslear called the meeting to order pursuant to public notice with the following members present:  Lawrence Stork and Jack Martin.  
Also present were Clerk-Treasurer Janet Jaros, City Attorney Michael Howard, and department directors.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  JUNE 29, 2010 
Mr. Martin moved to approve the minutes as submitted, second Mr. Stork, two aye, one abstention.  Mayor Ditslear abstained due to being absent from the last meeting.      
PETITIONS OR COMMENTS BY CITIZENS WHO ARE PRESENT
There were no petitions or comments by citizens.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Mr. Stork stated there are three items to be added to the agenda and item #12 needs to be moved to the first item on the agenda after the bid opening.  Item #13 would be Board to Consider Marilyn Ridge Subdivision Bond Settlement.  Item #14 would be Board to Consider Awarding the Contract for L.E.D. Street Lighting.  Item #15 would be Board to Consider Block Party for Cheery Tree Meadows.  Mr. Stork moved to approve the agenda as amended, second Mr. Martin, three aye.   
BID OPENING FOR 141ST STREET AND MARILYN ROAD ROUNDABOUT

Mr. Howard stated the first bid packet is from Calumet Civil Contractors.  They have included their bid bond, Form 96, non-collusion affidavit, financial statement, and acknowledged receipt of two addenda.  The base bid is $1,133,380.00.  Alternate bid #1 is an add for $32,256.00.  Alternate bid #2 is a deduct for $3,482.00.  

The next bid packet is from Globe Asphalt.  They have included their Form 96, non-collusion affidavit, financial statement, bid bond, and acknowledged receipt of two addenda.  The base bid is $1,042,942.30.  Alternate bid #1 is an add for $55,838.78.  Alternate bid #2 is a deduct for $46,782.53.  

The next bid packet is from Rieth-Riley Construction Company, Inc.  They have included their bid bond, non-collusion affidavit, Form 96, financial statement, and acknowledged receipt of two addenda.  The base bid is $1,073,517.00.  Alternate bid #1 is an add for $34,776.00.  Alternate bid #2 is a deduct for $11,703.00.  

The next bid packet is from Millenium Contractors.  They have included their bid bond, Form 96, non-collusion affidavit, financial statement, and acknowledged receipt of two addenda.  The base bid is $1,049,900.00.  Alternate bid #1 is an add for $27,720.00.  Alternate bid #2 is a deduct for $9,250.00.  
The next bid packet is from E & B Paving.  They have included their bid bond, Form 96, non-collusion affidavit, financial statement, and acknowledged receipt of two addenda.  The base bid is $947,832.23.  Alternate bid #1 is an add for $35,532.00.  Alternate bid #2 is a deduct for $9,625.39.    
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Mr. Howard stated that appears to be all of the bids for the 141st Street and Marilyn Road Roundabout project.  Mr. Howard asked if anyone present knew of any other bids.  There were none appearing.  Mr. Howard recommended the bids be referred to the Engineering Department for review and recommendation for the next Board of Public Works and Safety meeting.  Mr. Martin so moved, second Mr. Stork, three aye.  

Mayor Ditslear thanked all of the contractors who bid on this project.

NEW ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION
#12
BOARD TO CONSIDER VARIANCE FOR THE MATT WARINER MEMORIAL CONCERT AND CELEBRATION (KEN HEINY)

Mr. Heiny stated they are looking for a variance on the sound for the music that will be 
played on Sunday and also to extend the time to 11:00 p.m.  There is rain in the forecast 
and some leeway might be needed.  To date, there are 17 bands scheduled to play on the 
outdoor stage that faces southwest towards Forest Park and S.R. 19.  Inside, there is an 
acoustic setup to accommodate approximately 15 bands.  Mr. Heiny stated they are 
expecting some special guests that are not being advertised.  This is another reason 
additional time is needed.  The money that is being raised for this benefit will go to the 
Noblesville Education Foundation.  Mr. Heiny stated the City has been very helpful in 
getting this event organized.  Mr. Stork asked if they had any idea what the outside 
decibel level would be.  Mr. Heiny responded not really.  Some of it depends on the band.  
The speakers are being set up on Saturday and will provide some reference then.  The 
trees will help shield the noise a little.  The neighborhoods have been canvassed to let 
them know what is going on and to invite them to the event.  Mr. Heiny stated they will 
continue to do that through Saturday.  The expectation is for about 2,000 people.  The 
event has the support of the Sheriff and Chief Jowitt.  There will be 10 uniformed Police 
Officers outside and 40 plain clothed Officers inside the event.  Mr. Stork asked where 
the outside seating would be located.  Mr. Heiny replied approximately 200 seats would 
be in the grass area and 100 on the black top.  Mr. Howard stated the more westerly the 
stage could be set up, the more the sound would resonate out to Forest Park.  Mr. Heiny 
stated there is a 6 ft. privacy fence back there.  The intent is to angle the stage in a way 
that the sound is not bouncing off of that fence and into the neighborhood.  Mr. Martin 
moved to approve the request for a variance on the sound ordinance to exceed the 
allowed decibels within reason and to extend the time to 11:00 p.m., second Mr. Stork, 
three aye.  
Mayor Ditslear stated he appreciates this opportunity for the City, and most importantly, 

how the event will help this family and the Noblesville Schools.  

#1
BOARD TO CONSIDER PROMOTIONS IN THE FIRE DEPARTMENT (CHIEF GILLIAM)                 
Chief Gilliam stated these are routine promotions based on time and grade.  The 

Department is requesting the Board to approve the promotions of Firefighters Nathaniel 

Peavler, David Weinrich, Glenn Hines, Benjamin Asbury, and John Grimaldi to the rank 

of Pipeman effective July 26, 2010.  Mr. Stork moved to approve as requested, second 

Mr. Martin, three aye.                 
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#2
BOARD TO CONSIDER BID FOR SALE OF USED FIRE APPARATUS (CHIEF GILLIAM)                
Chief Gilliam stated the Department advertised in local papers for bids for two pieces of 
used equipment that is for sale.  We received one bid for the Heavy Rescue in the amount 
of $2,500.00 and $1,500.00 for the Engine.  Chief Gilliam stated his research indicates 
those figures are well below market value.  This request is to reject the bid.  Mr. Stork 
moved to reject the bid to sell the used fire apparatus, second Mr. Martin, three aye.     
#3
BOARD TO CONSIDER ENTERING INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH FIRETEC APPARATUS SALES (CHIEF GILLIAM)                 
Chief Gilliam stated this is the next effort in selling the used fire apparatus as stated in 
the above item.  This will be on a national basis with a company that specializes in the 
sale of used fire apparatus.  They charge a 10% commission if a truck sells through their 
contact.  They don’t get the commission if we sell it to someone on our own locally.  
Chief Gilliam stated he has used this company successfully in the past.  They do a good 
job.  They estimate the sale price on the Pumper should be between $10,000.00 – 
$12,000.00 and the Rescue to be between $25,000.00 - $35,000.00.  Mr. Stork asked if 
the City has the right of refusal in this agreement.  Chief Gilliam replied he thinks it is in 
the contract.  Mr. Stork stated the contract requires payment of commission within 10 
days of the sale.  This should be changed to 30 days.  Chief Gilliam responded the buyer 
would pay Firetec directly and Firetec would pay the City, less the 10% commission.  Mr. 
Stork stated he does not see the right of refusal in the contract.  Chief Gilliam replied it is 
assumed.  Chief Gilliam stated he will have it put in the contract.  Mr. Stork moved to 
approve as requested, second Mr. Martin, three aye.         
#4
BOARD TO CONSIDER A SECONDARY PLAT FOR A 1-LOT RESIDENTIAL SUBDIVISION TO BE CALLED “WILES RUN” (ANDY WERT)                 
Mr. Wert stated this is a catch up plat.  The primary plat was approved in 2002.  In 2005, 

a new house was built and connected to sewer.  The Department discovered the plat was 

never recorded in doing research on the City’s needs for the Union Chapel project.  The 
City will acquire right-of-way needed at no cost.  Mr. Martin moved to approve as 
requested, second Mr. Stork, three aye.                                 
#5
BOARD TO CONSIDER CONTRACT AGREEMENT BETWEEN NATIONAL RESEARCH CENTER, INC. AND THE CITY OF NOBLESVILLE FOR COMMUNITY WIDE SURVEY (STEVE HUNTLEY)                 
Mr. Huntley stated he gave the Board members an updated version of the contract.  This 
is a project from the Vision Committee that contracts with a national survey firm to send 
out questionnaires to citizens about what they do and don’t like and questions about the 
City of Noblesville.  Mr. Huntley stated a timeline is attached to the agreement.  The 

Common Council previously approved the contract for an amount not to exceed 

$15,000.00.  The actual costs today are $14,450.00.  The remaining $450.00 will be left 

for any minor incidents that may come up.  An initial payment of $5,900.00 has been 

made.  The survey is expected to be complete within a 180 day time frame.  Everything is 

on schedule.  Mr. Stork moved to approve as requested, second Mr. Martin, three aye.   
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#7
BOARD TO CONSIDER APPLICATION FOR ENCROACHMENT IN THE CENTRAL BUSINESS DISTRICT FOR COMPLETION OF WORK IN CONNECTION WITH A FAÇADE GRANT (164 N. 10TH STREET) (STEVE HUNTLEY)

Mr. Huntley stated this is a local businessman wishing to repair and upgrade his building.  
An encroachment permit is needed because of the work that is needed on the exterior of 
the building.  Mr. Huntley stated a truck is needed to be placed on-site to dump debris in 
and haul away.  It will possibly encroach upon the sidewalk occasionally during the 
daytime while the demolition is taking place.  Two contractors are involved and it may 
take up to two weeks to complete.  The blockage would be intermittent, not continuous.  
Mr. Martin moved to approve as requested, second Mr. Stork, three aye.       
Mr. Howard stated Item #6 was skipped.  It was decided to finish Item #7 and then go 

back to Item #6 and continue on.    
#6
BOARD TO CONSIDER APPLICATION FOR ENCROACHMENT IN THE CENTRAL BUSINESS DISTRICT FOR COMPLETION OF WORK IN CONNECTION WITH A FAÇADE GRANT (830 & 840 LOGAN STREET) (STEVE HUNTLEY)   
Mr. Huntley stated this is the same scenario as the previous item.  Community Bank 
wants to do some repair of their building, primarily tuck pointing of the brick along the 
front and alleyway.  The building is 3 stories tall and will require scaffolding along the 
sidewalk and alleyway to complete the job.  It is a project that was approved through the 
Façade Grant program.  Mr. Huntley stated he does not have a time frame for the project.  
The sidewalk would remain open, as well as the alleyway to pedestrians.  Mr. Stork 
moved to approve as requested, second Mr. Martin, three aye.      
#8
BOARD TO CONSIDER AUTHORIZATION OF AN ENFORCEMENT OFFICER (STEVE HUNTLEY)    

Mr. Huntley stated the Planning Department does have the capability of writing tickets 

for violations within the zoning ordinance.  Currently on the Department’s listing is Abby 

Church.  Miss Church took a position with the city of Greenfield and is no longer 

employed by the City of Noblesville.  The individual replacing her on the Planning staff 

is Mr. Bryant Pedigo.  This request is to remove Abby Church from that list and add 

Bryant Pedigo.  Mr. Martin moved to approve as requested, second Mr. Stork, three aye.        
#9
BOARD TO CONSIDER UTILITY RELOCATION AGREEMENT WITH INDIANA AMERICAN WATER COMPANY FOR UNION CHAPEL ROAD PHASE 3 & 4 (JIM HELLMANN)  
Mr. Hellmann stated this is a utility agreement with Indiana American Water Company 
for the Union Chapel Road project along S.R. 32 where Union Chapel Road tees into 
S.R. 32.  There will be a roundabout at that location and at Promise Road.  The water line 
is currently in the easement.  Indiana American has provided a cost of $231,908.51.  Mr. 
Hellmann stated the work has already been bid out so costs should be very close to this 
figure.  Estimated quantities versus actuals should be the only difference.  Mr. Stork 
stated the agenda item refers to Phases 3 & 4, but the letter from Engineering only refers 
to Phase 3.  Mr. Hellmann stated it is for both Phases.  Phase 3 & 4 are being bid as one 
project.  The State portion is considered Phase 4, everything south of S.R. 32 is Phase 3.  
It does include everything.  Mr. Martin moved to approve as requested, second Mr. Stork, 
three aye.   
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#10
BOARD TO CONSIDER PROJECT MANAGEMENT AGREEMENT WITH AMERICAN STRUCTUREPOINT FOR UNION CHAPEL ROAD PHASES 3 & 4 (JOHN BEERY) 
Mr. Beery stated this is the inspection and project administration agreement for the same 
project that the Board just approved utility relocations for.  The scope of services 
includes dealing with INDOT on S.R. 32, managing quantities, managing schedule of 
payments, etc.  Mr. Beery stated it is the Department’s standard inspection agreement.  
Mr. Stork stated this is the same as the previous item, the Department’s letter refers to 
Phase 3 & 4 but the contract only refers to Phase 3.  Mr. Beery stated the agreement is for 
Phases 3 & 4.  It will include the roundabout at Pleasant Street, the pedestrian tunnel for 
Midland Trace, everything south of S.R. 32, and everything on S.R. 32.  Mr. Martin 
moved to approve as requested, second Mr. Stork, three aye.    
#11
BOARD TO CONSIDER AGREEMENT WITH BUTLER, FAIRMAN & SEUFERT FOR DESIGN SERVICES FOR THE DESIGN OF THE RIVERWALK PHASE 2 (JOHN BEERY) 
Mr. Beery stated the design services for this contract include the design of an at-grade 
trail on existing ground behind the Judicial Center that will go underneath Logan Street 
and stay down along the river from Logan Street, the existing parking lot, the Duke 
Energy facility, and come back to match grade at the railroad tracks to tie into the trail 
that goes over the bridge to Forest Park.  It is fairly complicated.  Services include 
preparing the plans for the project, as well as working with the County to prepare the 
floodway permits for the entire trail project.  Also included in this is work that will be 
done between the City and the consultants to submit for transportation enhancement 
funds, which is essentially a grant for the State for trail work for the City’s portion of the 

project.  Mr. Stork moved to approve as requested, second Mr. Martin, three aye.    
#13
BOARD TO CONSIDER MARILYN RIDGE SUBDIVISION BOND SETTLEMENT (BRIAN GRAY)  
Mr. Gray stated this is a settlement agreement for the Marilyn Ridge subdivision.  The 

Department has been working with the bonding company on this for a while to get the 

final issues resolved.  There was a punch list of a number of trees and signs.  Mr. Gray 
stated he believes the settlement agreement they have offered is very fair to the City.  Mr. 
Martin moved to approve as requested, second Mr. Stork, three aye.    

#14
BOARD TO CONSIDER AWARDING THE CONTRACT FOR L.E.D. STREET LIGHTING (LEN FINCHUM)

Mr. Finchum stated he submitted to the Board information regarding quantities and dollar 
amounts.  Custer Electric will give the City the best advantage regarding the grant money 
and the most purchase of the L.E.D. lamps.  Mr. Finchum stated he compared product to 
product.  There is quite a difference in design and the L.E.D. effects.  Custer will be 
providing the very same lamps that the City is using in some lights Downtown.  Custer 
Electric is not a local company, they are based out of Rushville, but they will be using 
Chapman Electric as their supplier.  Mr. Finchum stated Custer Electric does meet all of 
the grant specifications.  Mr. Finchum stated it is his recommendation to award the 
L.E.D. Street Lighting project to Custer Electric.  Mr. Stork moved to approve as 
requested, second Mr. Martin, three aye.  
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#15
BOARD TO CONSIDER BLOCK PARTY FOR CHERRY TREE MEADOWS (STEVE HUNTLEY) 
Mr. Huntley stated a representative of the Cherry Tree Meadows Homeowners 
Association approached the Planning staff about a block party yesterday afternoon for 
July 24th.  Mr. Huntley stated he informed the representative he would add it to the Board 
of Public Works and Safety agenda provided they obtained the signatures of the residents 
of the affected cul de sac and the appropriate fees be paid.  Mr. Huntley stated he has not 
received either of those things to date.  There is no one at the meeting representing the 
neighborhood.  The signs for the block party are out in the neighborhood.  It is a cul de 
sac.  No main roadways would be blocked for this event.  Mr. Huntley stated he would 
suggest approving the request, subject to the representative collecting the appropriate 
signatures and obtaining the necessary permits.  Mr. Martin moved to approve as 
requested, subject to the Planning Department receiving all of the required signatures 
from the residents involved and fees paid, second Mr. Stork, three aye.  Mayor Ditslear 
stated he would invite the residents to the Street Dance on that date.  They would have 
more fun and there would be many more activities. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business before the Board of Public Works and Safety this 13th   
day of July, 2010, Mr. Martin moved to adjourn the meeting, second Mr. Stork, 
three aye.  





_______________________________

                                                                         JOHN DITSLEAR, MAYOR

ATTEST:

___________________________________

JANET S. JAROS, CLERK-TREASURER
